

## Japan-UK: "Progressive" Ties

## AND A CASE FOR BRITAIN IN THE CPTPP

Jagannath Panda

The UK's entry into the landmark CPTPP agreement, led by Japan, could be a breakthrough in advancing Britain's global ambitions as an independent trading nation and encourage a stronger cross-continental collaboration. It would not only act as a gateway for the UK to become an active player in the Indo-Pacific, but also substantiate the global overture of Japan-UK ties and strengthen their collaboration in the face of shared challenges. It can, in other words, help transform an already strong Japan-UK relationship into a global partnership.

### Introduction

Between dealing with challenges arising from the Covid-19 pandemic and international geo-political flux, the United Kingdom (UK) is progressively shaping its identity as an exclusive economic actor in the wake of its exit from the European Union (EU). The signing of the Comprehensive Economic Partnership Agreement (CEPA)1 between Japan and the UK in November 2020 was heralded as "historic"<sup>2</sup>, for it was the first trade deal signed by the UK as an "independent trading nation".<sup>3</sup> It also marked the first step in London's emerging trade and global economic ambitions, reflecting its desire to enhance "commercial diplomacy" with the countries of the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific (CPTPP), and broadly with the region.4 Beyond this, the UK's signing of the CEPA must be viewed in the context of its broader

ambition to join the CPTPP, for which London has already formally applied<sup>5</sup> and entry negotiations are shortly expected<sup>6</sup>, shaping London's relations with Japan and a range of countries in the region. Given these developments, how will the UK's involvement impact its overall approach to the Indo-Pacific? Conversely, how does Japan view London's interest in the CPTPP and the Indo-Pacific at large?

## Japan's UK Outlook

A Japan-UK partnership is, at its core, a natural one.<sup>7</sup> As island nations, both states have maritime interests and a drive to uphold maritime order in line with international norms. Although they are separated by thousands of miles, they are bound by shared regional and global challenges and are, therefore, poised to develop an "ambitious and multifaceted" alliance for the new era.<sup>8</sup> Underpinned by

historical links and close security alliances with the United States (U.S.), the Japan-UK partnership is characterized by increasing cooperation in an array of sectors, including political, social, economic,

Recently, London announced it would dispatch its topmost aircraft carrier, HMS Queen Elizabeth, to the Pacific for maritime exercises with Japan's Self-Defense Forces.

and academic. As members of the Group of Seven (G7) and Group of Twenty (G20) consortiums of the world's leading industrial economies, Japan and Britain have been consistently vocal in their support for international institutions and upholding the rule of law in the international arena. In fact, as a permanent five (P5) member of the UN Security Council, the UK has even backed Japan's bid to join its ranks as a permanent member.<sup>9</sup>

A key pillar of Japan and Britain's common interests revolves around maintaining global free trade norms. For Japan, economic multilateralism emerged as a core priority under former Prime Minister Shinzo Abe. 10 An active proponent and supporter of the World Trade Organization (WTO), Japan has entered several bilateral free trade agreements (FTA) since 2001. It has also been a champion of regional economic frameworks, such as the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC),11 while also pursuing an increasing number of mini-lateral engagements in the Pacific and beyond, such as the Australia-Japan-India and Japan-U.S.-India trilaterals and the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (Quad). After the U.S. withdrew from the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) under President Donald Trump, Japan assumed a leadership position in the CPTPP, an 11-member strong Pacific trade group

that emerged in the wake of the Americans' exit.<sup>12</sup>

Although trade between Japan and the UK has been somewhat limited, Japan's presence in Britain is fairly robust with massive foreign direct investments (9.8 percent of Japan's total foreign investment) and the presence of over 1,000 Japanese firms.<sup>13</sup> Japan and the UK, therefore, have predominantly frictionless modern trading and diplomatic relations, with the recently concluded CEPA set to bolster their economic partnership and reduce tariffs between the two countries by 99 percent.<sup>14</sup> The UK's decision to make its first major post-Brexit trade deal with Japan only highlights the importance London places in its economic ties with Tokyo.

In the security realm, Japanese and the British interests were previously somewhat separate (particularly vis-avis their primary threat perceptions) considering their vastly different geographical positionings, however, their security priorities have quickly converged in recent years. As U.S. allies, both the UK and Japan's security outlooks are aligned institutionally via the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), of which Britain is a member and Japan, a partner. Bilaterally, their defense and security cooperation are bolstered by their 2+2 dialogues that have enabled joint development of defense equipment and military exercises in East Asia. Recently, London announced it would dispatch its topmost aircraft carrier, HMS Queen Elizabeth, to the Pacific for maritime exercises with Japan's Self-Defense Forces.<sup>15</sup> The move represented Japan and the UK's intentions to elevate their security and defense cooperation and marked London's deeper involvement in the Indo-Pacific. Furthermore, Tokyo and London are also initiating a defense-technology ambit in their bilateral ties by collaborating in the development of an exceedingly complex combat aircraft system called "Jaguar", likely based on their joint work in advanced radar technology.<sup>16</sup> They are also developing a joint air-to-air missile defense system (JNAAM) and enhancing interoperability of defense equipment and technology.<sup>17</sup> The significance of these developments are all the more critical considering Japan's conservative military-technology approach

and the recent termination of a self-imposed ban on arms exporting in continued attempts to move away from its pacifist constitution.<sup>18</sup>

Ahead of the upcoming virtual G7 meeting, Prime Ministers Boris Johnson and Yoshihide Suga dialoged to discuss their priorities and coordinate their agendas.<sup>19</sup> They highlighted the strengths of their bilateral relationship, which was recently bolstered amid their Maritime Security Arrangement and 2+2 consultations. Johnson notably voiced his appreciation for Japan's support of the UK's bid to join the CPTPP while also welcoming its trade deal. More importantly, both leaders emphasized their dedication to shared international values and underscored their concerns over the situations in Hong Kong, Xinjiang, and the Myanmar coup.<sup>20</sup> This was not the only recent dialogue between the two countries. The UK and Japan held their regular 2+2 Foreign and Defense Ministers' Meeting on February 3, 2021, where both states exchanged their perspectives on regional and global developments and affirmed cooperation in an array of areas, including economic security.<sup>21</sup>

## Japan's CPTPP Designs and the UK

Tokyo and London thus have a strong foundation to turn their ambitious vision of a close comprehensive partnership into a reality. Japan views Brexit as an opportunity to engage more deeply with the UK on a bilateral level and as a preferred partner outside the confines of the EU.<sup>22</sup> Tensions with the Trump administration further induced Japan to seek economic and defense cooperation with other global partners, and the UK was perfectly positioned in this regard. To take their partnership to the next level, Tokyo has encouraged London to join the CPTPP.<sup>23</sup>

The UK's proposed addition would be part of Japan's expansion aspirations for the CPTPP. At the 2020 APEC CEO dialogue, Prime Minister Yoshihide Suga stated Tokyo would aim for "steady implementation and expansion" of the CPTPP in 2021.<sup>24</sup> The inclusion of the UK may also propel Japan's prospects of engaging the U.S. in a dialogue

over its return to the trade agreement. Tokyo would also not be averse to the prospect of negotiating a deal with China, provided the Japanese manage to construct a more robust understanding with the UK and the U.S. after their inclusion in the CPTPP. This move could strengthen Japan's multilateral trading influence both within and outside the grouping.

As Japan aims to expand its role and influence as a leading Indo-Pacific power that promotes economic multilateralism, Tokyo's dualist outlook towards global and regional frameworks has begun limiting its openness to expanding other multilateral domains, such as the G7. The UK, in its capacity as 2021 G7 President, has already proposed admitting partner states such as India and Australia to the

While the UK does not entirely replace or substitute the importance of the U.S. in the CPTPP, it would provide Tokyo with a rather comfortable Western partner – and a major power – in the grouping.

group, a move Japan opposes.<sup>25</sup> The expansion of the G7 would build on Boris Johnson's goal of creating a group of ten democracies, or D-10, which was originally focused on 5G technology with a scope for grander strategic intent. The expanded G7 would lead to the potential creation of a "G-10" as a "rival alliance" to China,<sup>26</sup> especially created by the UK as a back-channel structure, which Japan might not be keen to endorse at present.<sup>27</sup> However, Japan may re-evaluate its disapproval in light of the UK's CPTPP inclusion. While the UK does not entirely replace or substitute the importance of the U.S. in the CPTPP, it would provide Tokyo with a rather comfortable Western partner – and a major power – in the grouping.

Furthermore, increased Japan-UK synergy in the

economic domain can help Tokyo achieve its goal of inclusion in the Five Eyes (FVEY) intelligence-sharing network. <sup>28</sup> Simultaneously, the FVEY is considering expanding its scope with the establishment of an FVEY economic pact with a focus on supply chain diversification; this move can find extensive synergy with Japan's other regional initiatives, such as the Supply Chain Resilience Initiative (SCRI) with India and Australia. <sup>29</sup> The expansion of Japan-UK trade ties — both via CEPA and CPTPP — offers a mutually beneficial economic, political, and diplomatic win for both countries and will reflect positively in the UK's security ambitions vis-à-vis the Indo-Pacific, including potential military cooperation with Japan.

## The UK's Structural Shift in the Post-Pandemic, Post-Brexit Era

The CPTPP represents a structural re-alignment for the UK's foreign policy outlook away from the EU and towards the Indo-Pacific. The country is currently dealing with economic restructuring and repercussions on two key fronts: the Covid-19 pandemic and Brexit. The UK entered its first economic recession in 11 years in August 2020, with further threats of a "double-dip" decline looming. Amidst re-imposed lockdowns, businesses have suffered drastically. Many British businesses depend

# In other words, Britain is undergoing a pivot from Europe to Asia.

heavily on imports from the EU and are, therefore, deeply integrated with EU-centered supply chains. The EU has been the UK's largest trading partner and accounted for 52 percent of all goods imported into the country in 2019.<sup>32</sup> Unfortunately, Brexit has injected considerable distrust and uncertainty into EU-UK supply chains, which is only likely to grow, adding to the vulnerability of supply chains the UK has depended on for decades. Covid-19 has changed the context of the economic narrative surrounding Brexit.<sup>33</sup> While the economic shock induced by the pandemic is significantly more acute when compared

to Brexit, the latter is poised to have a long-term economic effect that will shape Britain's outlook for decades to come.

Simultaneously, the UK's economic dependence on China is coming under serious question.<sup>34</sup> Last year, Chinese Ambassador to the UK Liu Xiaoming bluntly warning London against decoupling from China, stating the move would mean "decoupling from the future".35 In 2019, China was the UK's sixth-largest export market and fourth-largest import source.<sup>36</sup> Such dependency weighed heavy on the UK as the pandemic-induced lockdown halted all trade, particularly in the medical sector.<sup>37</sup> As a result, updating supply-chain strategies that bring more flexibility to processes while inculcating structural agility into organizations that are breaking away from EU dependency has emerged as a vital goal for many British firms.<sup>38</sup> To this end, a potential for integration with the India-Japan-Australia initiated SCRI presents itself as a strategic investment that can propel trade expansion, China decoupling, and the creation of a long-term manufacturing process free of EU dependency.

Fundamentally, changing geopolitical circumstances have necessitated a structural shift away from the EU within the UK's foreign policy calculus. Here, Asia and the Indo-Pacific have emerged as pillars of its new structural alignment, particularly considering the close ties Britain already shares with Indo-Pacific powers Japan, India, and Australia. In other words, Britain is undergoing a pivot from Europe to Asia. The UK's strategic "tilt" to the Indo-Pacific has therefore emerged as a rebalancing effort by London. It has been prominently outlined in the UK's Integrated Review of Defense, Security, Foreign and Development policy titled "Global Britain in a Competitive Age". 39 Building on its limited presence in the region, Britain's aim is to become a foremost European partner with the most integrated presence in the Indo-Pacific. Within this pivot to the Indo-Pacific, Japan has emerged as "a key security partner for the UK and an enduring friend".40 The UK's swiftly deepening maritime cooperation with Japan, and its desire to participate in the CPTPP, are rooted

in such a structural shift towards the Indo-Pacific. As British Ambassador to Japan Paul Madden commented: "[Britain's Indo-Pacific tilt] mirrors their [Japan's] welcome in the economic sphere for our application to join the CPTPP trans pacific trade pact".<sup>41</sup>

# The UK's Pacific Mode of Cooperation and the CPTPP

The UK formally announced its application to join the CPTPP on the first anniversary of its departure from the EU; the move served as a symbol of the British government's intent to position London at the "center of a network of modern free trade deals".42 The nine trillion GBP partnership will reduce tariffs for British industries, particularly in the food, drink, and automobile sectors, while also bringing economic benefits to the technology sphere and the nation's service industry. 43 The deal has the potential to create high-value jobs while expanding the UK's economic horizons beyond the continent. Importantly, unlike EU membership, engagement with the Pacific Region will not require much adjustment to its border control regulations or the obligations it undertook as an EU memberstate. The UK's trade with the CPTPP-11 group in 2019 is estimated at 111 billion GBP.<sup>44</sup> Such high levels, coupled with the benefits of engagement in determining digital trade rules, "rules of origin" clauses, 45 and the potential for faster travel and visas between UK-CPTPP countries, further boost the UK's interest in the FTA. The origin procedures, in particular, will allow material from any CPTPP country to be treated as "originating" when used in production in another CPTPP state, thereby giving it preferential tariff treatment (reduced or no duty) under the agreement.46

The CPTPP provides the British government with a unique opportunity to seize the present high-stress and uncertain economic environment as a chance to rethink and restructure supply chains and trade relations and make them more resilient. Economic alignment with Indo-Pacific powers — such as Japan — also provides London greater access to the Indo-Pacific security landscape, paving the way for

further cooperation in sectors beyond economics. The Indo-Pacific forms a critical region for Britain's economic, security, and ideological ambitions; it offers an opportunity for the UK to chart new waters and bolster its standing as a "Global Britain" post Brexit. Britain's desire to engage with the Indo-

Britain is becoming increasingly concerned with the economic, political, and strategic implications of China's rise, which as been characterized by blatant belligerence in recent years.

Pacific via the CPTPP is evident in several officials' statements. For instance, Sam Meyers, the UK Trade Commissioner for Asia-Pacific, stated Britain was prepared for the pact's "high standards", and that London would actively promote shared principles in concert with its regional allies to address common challenges. <sup>47</sup> Asia is home to several mini-economic arrangements, leaving a tangled "noodle bowl" of rules and regulations that make engaging with the broader region difficult. In comparison, the CPTPP offers London a simpler proposition as a way to simultaneously enhance its economic engagement with numerous states.

# The UK's CPTPP Bid and the China Factor

Much of Japan's interest in inviting the UK into the CPTPP, and Britain's interest in joining the Pacific trade agreement, stems from the changing geostrategic environment vis-a-vis China. Britain is becoming increasingly concerned with the economic, political, and strategic implications of China's rise, which has been characterized by blatant belligerence in recent years. Brexit was expected to heighten Britain's reliance on China, but such a scenario has not entirely materialized. Rather, London managed

to craft a Brexit deal that allowed the UK to stay economically connected with the EU while equally reinforcing its commitment to a liberal, rules-based order questioning China's rising revisionist quest in Indo-Pacific.

In this context, the UK has undergone a noticeable shift in its China policy;<sup>48</sup> rather than promoting engagement and a desire to emerge as China's closest Western partner, policymakers in London have adopted a more hardline and pragmatic approach towards China.<sup>49</sup> Sino-UK ties surged under Prime Minister David Cameron (the "golden era"<sup>50</sup> in their relationship), as he sought increased Chinese investments and made Britain party to the Asian Infrastructure Development Bank (AIIB) in order to curry favor with Beijing. Since Theresa May's

Considering Tokyo's own China challenge, particularly vis-a-vis Beijing's increasingly aggressive stance in the East China Sea, Japan and Britain can find growing synergy in their China outlooks.

government, however, Britain has become more skeptical of Chinese intentions; it scrutinized all Chinese investments and re-assessed the security implications of Huawei's involvement in the British 5G network, ultimately banning it.<sup>51</sup> In fact, after the Huawei ban, the UK sought Japan's help in developing advanced technology that is cost-efficient for its 5G network while also reaching out to Japanese firms NEC and Fujitsu to replace Huawei as suppliers.<sup>52</sup> Considering Tokyo's own China challenge, particularly vis-a-vis Beijing's increasingly aggressive stance in the East China Sea, Japan and Britain can find growing synergy in their China outlooks.<sup>53</sup> This has already started to materialize as Japan's foreign and defense ministers expressed strong

concern to their British counterparts over China's new Coast Guard Law and its huge implications on the global rules-based order.<sup>54</sup> What could emerge is a deeper Anglo-Japanese "quasi-alliance"<sup>55</sup> with global contours that can contain China's more aggressive, revisionist agendas. The recent Japan-UK 2+2 dialogues reflect such a shift, with both states sharing concerns over China's draconian presence and maritime aggression in the broader Indo-Pacific region.<sup>56</sup>

As such, the UK's application to join the CPTPP could be of serious concern to China, particularly as the latter ponders its own inclusion in the pact. China's Ministry of Commerce spokesperson, Gao Feng, revealed that Beijing is, "actively studying CPTPP membership" while emphasizing that China would, "actively consider joining the CPTPP" to boost economic globalization.<sup>57</sup> While Tokyo would certainly oppose China's inclusion, the UK's addition would greatly strengthen Japan's outreach in the Pacific world. As a major global power, Britain's pivot to the Indo-Pacific and strong alignment with powers such as Japan (alongside India, Australia, and the U.S.) could only hinder China's regional strategy. For instance, in a bid to limit China's rising economic clout in the Indo-Pacific, the strategic debate in the UK is hinting towards Britain's potential bid to "veto" China's proposed accession to the FTA should London join first;<sup>58</sup> the reality of such a proposition, however, ultimately remains slim, with assessment possible only after the release of the UK's CPTPP offer terms.

Simultaneously, the U.S., now under the leadership of President Joe Biden, could reconsider its participation in the format, presenting a further challenge to any prospect of China's inclusion. The Biden administration has demonstrated a stronger resolve to work with international partners, particularly Indo-Pacific partners, vis-a-vis the China challenge. Biden has, in stark contrast to President Trump, explicitly expressed the importance of alliances in the economic and security domains.<sup>59</sup> President Biden and Secretary of State Anthony Blinken's interactions with Beijing, particularly the recent summit in Anchorage, Alaska, have so far been

hard-nosed, making a thaw in their deadlocked ties unlikely in the immediate future. As Prime Minister Boris Johnson faces fading success in finalizing a U.S.-UK FTA,<sup>60</sup> the CPTPP can provide the UK with an additional avenue to enhance economic ties with the U.S. For Washington, entry into the forum could also be a way to demonstrate its commitment to the Indo-Pacific region and reestablish some of the trust and reliability it lost during the previous administration.

### **Conclusion**

The world is increasingly entering what can be perhaps considered a prelude to an enduring power rivalry between the U.S. and China. It will be vital for other major and middle power actors to band together for support facing pressures exerted by the new circumstances. More importantly, it will be critical for democratic powers committed to the liberal institutional and rules-based order to come together and find synergy in their commonalities.

Authors - Dr. Jagannath Panda is a Research Fellow and Centre Coordinator for East Asia at the Manohar Parrikar Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, New Delhi. Dr. Panda is the Series Editor for "Routledge Studies on Think Asia". He can be contacted at: jppjagannath@gmail.com.

The opinions expressed in this Issue Brief do not necessarily reflect the views of the Institute for Security and Development Policy or its sponsors.

© The Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2021. This Issue Brief can be freely reproduced provided that ISDP is informed.

#### ABOUT ISDP

The Institute for Security and Development Policy is a Stockholm-based independent and non-profit research and policy institute. The Institute is dedicated to expanding understanding of international affairs, particularly the interrelationship between the issue areas of conflict, security and development. The Institute's primary areas of geographic focus are Asia and Europe's neighborhood.

www.isdp.eu

### **Endnotes**

- 1. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, "Japan-UK Comprehensive Economic Partnership Agreement," November 5, 2020, https://www.mofa.go.jp/ecm/ie/page24e\_000270.html, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 2. The Rt Hon Elizabeth Truss MP, Department for International Trade, Government of UK, "UK and Japan sign historic free trade agreement," Press Release, October 22, 2020, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-and-japan-sign-historic-free-trade-agreement, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 3. Elizabeth Truss, UK Parliament, "Signing of the UK-Japan Free Trade Agreement, Statement made on 23 October 2020," October 23, 2020, https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/written-statements/detail/2020-10-23/hcws536, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 4. Elly Darkin, "The Politics of UK Accession to Pacific Free Trade Club," *RUSI*, February 25, 2021, https://rusi.org/commentary/politics-uk-accession-pacific-free-trade-club, accessed March 7, 2021.
- 5. Zoe Didili, "UK formally asks to join the Trans-Pacific Partnership," *New Europe*, February 3, 2021, https://www.neweurope.eu/article/uk-formally-asks-to-join-the-trans-pacific-partnership/, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 6. Lien Hoang, "UK will not compromise values for trade in 'critical' Indo-Pacific," *Nikkei Asia*, March 24, 2021, https://asia. nikkei.com/Editor-s-Picks/Interview/UK-will-not-compromise-values-for-trade-in-critical-Indo-Pacific, accessed March 26, 2021.
- 7. See John Nilsson-Wright, "The UK and Japan: Forging a Global and Proactive Partnership," *Chatham House*, May 2019 , https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/2019-05-29%20UK%20Japan%20Global%20Partnership.pdf, accessed February 16, 2021; Philip Shelter-Jones, "Britain's quasi-alliance with Japan," in *Natural partners? Europe, Japan and security in the Indo-Pacific*, eds. Luis Simon and Ulrich Speck (Madrid: Real Instituto Elcano, November 2018), http://www.realinstitutoelcano.org/wps/wcm/connect/e1b07fbd-ac5f-4d8d-874c-1fe1b7ff1892/Policy-Paper-2018-Natural-Partners-Europe-Japan-security-Indo-Pacific.pdf?CACHEID=e1b07fbd-ac5f-4d8d-874c-1fe1b7ff1892&MOD=AJPERES, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 8. "The UK-Japan Relationship: Five Things You Should Know," *Chatham House*, May 31, 2019, https://medium.com/chatham-house/the-uk-japan-relationship-five-things-you-should-know-50b186c0e941, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 9. Sir Mark Lyall Grant, Foreign and Commonwealth Office, Government of the UK, "Security Council reform: The UK supports new permanent seats for Brazil, Germany, India and Japan, alongside permanent African representation," Speech, Intervention by Ambassador Lyall Grant of the UK Mission to the UN to the General Assembly debate on Security Council Reform, November 12, 2014, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/security-council-reform-the-uk-supports-new-permanent-seats-for-brazil-germany-india-and-japan-alongside-permanent-african-representation, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 10. Yohei Kono, Speeches and Statements by Foreign Minister, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, "Myth and Reality: Why Japan Strives for Multilateralism," https://www.mofa.go.jp/announce/fm/kono/speech0101.html, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 11. See CK Yeung, "Japan's Role in the Making of the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC)," in *Japanese Foreign Policy in Asia and the Pacific*, eds. Akitoshi Miyashita and Yoichiro Sato (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2001), https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1057/9780230107472\_8#citeas, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 12. For members of the CPTPP, see Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Australian Government, "Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP)," https://www.dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/in-force/cptpp/comprehensive-and-progressive-agreement-for-trans-pacific-partnership, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 13. "The UK-Japan Relationship: Five Things You Should Know," *Chatham House*, May 31, 2019, https://medium.com/chatham-house/the-uk-japan-relationship-five-things-you-should-know-50b186c0e941, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 14. "Japan and Britain clinch UK's first major post-Brexit trade deal," Japan Times, September 11, 2020, https://www.japantimes.



- co.jp/news/2020/09/11/business/japan-uk-pst-brexit-trade-deal/, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 15. The Rt Hon Ben Wallace MP, Ministry of Defence and The Rt Hon Dominic Raab MP, Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, Government of the UK, "UK commits to deeper defence and security cooperation with Japan," February 3, 2021, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-commits-to-deeper-defence-and-security-cooperation-with-japan, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 16. The project was first introduced in a joint statement: Ministry of Defence and Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, Government of the UK, "Japan-UK foreign and defence ministerial meeting 2021: joint statement," https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/japan-uk-foreign-and-defence-ministerial-meeting-2021-joint-statement/japan-uk-foreign-and-defence-ministerial-meeting-2021-joint-statement, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 17. Franz-Stefan Gady, "UK, Japan Push Ahead With Joint Air-to-Air Missile Project," *The Diplomat*, November 29, 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/11/uk-japan-push-ahead-with-joint-air-to-air-missile-project/, accessed March 7, 2021.
- 18. Bradley Perrett, "Japan and UK move towards partnership to develop combat-aircraft systems," *The Strategist*, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, February 17, 2021, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/japan-and-uk-move-towards-partnership-to-develop-combat-aircraft-systems/, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 19. See The Rt Hon Boris Johnson MP, Prime Minister's Office, Government of the UK, "PM call with Prime Minister Suga of Japan: 16 February 2021," Press Release, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/pm-call-with-prime-minister-suga-of-japan-16-february-2021, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, "Fourth Japan-UK and Defence Ministers' Meeting ("2+2")," Press Release, February 3, 2021, https://www.mofa.go.jp/press/release/press3e\_000163.html, accessed March 26, 2021. Also see their joint statement: Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, "Japan-UK Foreign and Defence Ministerial Meeting 2021 Joint Statement," February 3, 2021, https://www.mofa.go.jp/files/100145305.pdf, accessed March 26, 2021.
- 22. "A reality check for Japan-UK ties," *Japan Times*, February 19, 2019, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2019/02/19/editorials/reality-check-japan-u-k-ties/, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. "12 Quotes from the Prime Minister of Japan at the APEC CEO Dialogues," Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation, 20 November 2020, https://www.apec.org/Press/Features/2020/1120\_Japan, accessed 16 February 2021.
- 25. Jagannath Panda, "Motives for Tokyo's reluctance on an expanded G7," *Asia Times*, 29 January 2021, https://asiatimes.com/2021/01/motives-for-tokyos-reluctance-on-an-expanded-g7/, accessed 16 February 2021.
- 26. Alberto Nardelli and Isabel Reynolds, "Johnson Fuels G-7 Fears of Rival Alliance to Counter China," *Bloomberg*, 19 January 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-01-19/johnson-triggers-g-7-fears-of-rival-alliance-to-counter-china, accessed 16 February 2021.
- 27. Alberto Nardelli and Isabel Reynolds, "Japan pushes back against UK plan to invite India, others to G-7 meeting," *Business Standard*, 28 January 2021, https://www.business-standard.com/article/international/japan-pushes-back-against-uk-plan-to-invite-india-others-to-g-7-meeting-121012701307\_1.html, accessed 16 February 2021.
- 28. Jagannath Panda, "[Asia's Next Page] Japan Will be a Strategic Addition to the 'Five Eyes' Intelligence Alliance," Japan Forward, August 19, 2020, https://japan-forward.com/asias-next-page-japan-will-be-a-strategic-addition-to-the-five-eyes-intelligence-alliance/, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 29. Patrick Wintour, "Five Eyes alliance could expand in scope to counteract China," *The Guardian*, July 29, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2020/jul/29/five-eyes-alliance-could-expand-in-scope-to-counteract-china, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 30. Phillip Inman, "UK economy heading for double-dip recession as summer recovery stalls," The Guardian, November 4, 2020,



- https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/nov/04/uk-economy-heading-for-double-dip-recession-as-summer-recovery-stalls, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 31. "COVID: What are the UK's lockdown rules and when will they be reviewed?" *BBC*, February 5, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/explainers-52530518, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 32. Mathew Ward, House of Commons Library, UK Parliament, "Statistics on UK-EU trade," November 10, 2020, https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-7851/, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 33. Deloitte, "Tackling Brexit and COVID-19 together," October 2020, https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/uk/Documents/international-markets/deloitte-uk-tackling-brexit-and-covid-19-together.pdf, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 34. British International Freight Association, "UK 'Too Dependent on China' for Critical Goods," May 2020, https://www.bifa.org/news/articles/2020/may/uk-too-dependent-on-china-for-critical-goods, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 35. "Beijing warns UK: You have no future if you try to sideline China," *Times of India*, July 30, 2020, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/uk/beijing-warns-uk-you-have-no-future-if-you-try-to-sideline-china/articleshow/77260668.cms, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 36. Justin Harper, "How strong are Britain and China's economic ties?," *BBC*, July 2, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/business-53468925#:~:text=be%252520under%252520threat.-,Trade,year%252520increase%252520in%252520a%252520row, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 37. See George Parker and Daniel Thomas, "UK looks to wean itself off Chinese imports," *Financial Times*, June 10, 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/dc22913c-4abd-4258-89fb-e45a4342e2a6, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 38. Wim Gysegom, Ruben Sabah, Maximilliano Schlichter, Christoph Schmitz and Francois Soubien, "Brexit: The bigger picture Rethinking supply chains in a time of uncertainty," *McKinsey & Company*, May 7, 2019, https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/europe/brexit-the-bigger-picture-rethinking-supply-chains-in-a-time-of-uncertainty#, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 39. "Global Britain in a Competitive Age: The Integrated Review of Security, Defence, Development and Foreign Policy," Presented to Parliament by the Prime Minister by Command of Her Majesty, March 2021, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/969402/The\_Integrated\_Review\_of\_Security\_\_Defence\_\_Development\_and\_Foreign\_Policy.pdf, March 26, 2021.
- 40. Rt Hon Ben Wallace MP, Ministry of Defence and The Rt Hon Dominic Raab MP, Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, Government of UK, "UK commits to deeper defence and security cooperation with Japan."
- 41. Paul Madden, British Ambassador to Japan, Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, "Two Plus Two makes for a good discussion with Japan," February 3, 2021, https://blogs.fcdo.gov.uk/paulmadden/2021/02/03/two-plus-two-makes-for-a-good-discussion-with-japan/, accessed March 26, 2021.
- 42. The Rt Hon Elizabeth Truss MP, Department of International Trade, Government of the UK, "UK applies to join huge Pacific free trade area CPTPP," Press Release, January 30, 2021, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-applies-to-join-huge-pacific-free-trade-area-cptpp, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 43. "UK to join Asia-Pacific free trade pact CPTPP," *Hindu*, January 31, 2021, https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/uk-to-join-asia-pacific-free-trade-pact-cptpp/article33709538.ece, February 16, 2021.
- 44. "UK applies to join huge Pacific free trade area CPTPP," no. 37.
- 45. Government of Canada, "Consolidated TPP Text Chapter 3 Rules of Origin and Origin Procedures," Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership, 5 July 2019, https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/tpp-ptp/text-texte/03.aspx?lang=eng, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 46. Government of Canada, "How to read the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP)," Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership, https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-



- commerce/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/cptpp-ptpgp/chapter\_summaries-sommaires\_chapitres. aspx?lang=eng, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 47. Hoang, "UK will not compromise values for trade in 'critical' Indo-Pacific,".
- 48. Andrew Small, "The Great British China Rethink," *Observer Research Foundation*, August 8, 2020, https://www.orfon-line.org/expert-speak/the-great-british-china-rethink/, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 49. "Britain's hardening stance on China," *Economist*, February 13, 2021, https://www.economist.com/britain/2021/02/13/britains-hardening-stance-on-china, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 50. "Sino-UK ties herald golden time with West," *Global Times*, October 16, 2015, https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/947442.shtml, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 51. PA Media, "Huawei: UK bans new 5G network equipment from September," *The Guardian*, November 30, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2020/nov/30/huawei-uk-bans-new-5g-network-equipment-from-september, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 52. ANI, "UK seeks Japan's help to develop its 5G wireless networks," *Telecom Economic Times*, July 21, 2020, https://telecom.economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/uk-seeks-japans-help-to-develop-its-5g-wireless-networks/77081468, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 53. Yuka Koshino, "How Japan can help the UK meet its China Challenge," *Japan Times*, January 21, 2021, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2021/01/21/commentary/japan-commentary/api-japan-uk-china/, accessed February 17, 2021.
- 54. Mari Yamaguchi, "Japan Expresses Concern to UK Over New Chinese Coast Guard Law," *The Diplomat*, February 4, 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/02/japan-expresses-concern-to-uk-over-new-chinese-coast-guard-law/, accessed March 7, 2021.
- 55. John Hemmings and James Rogers, "Global Britain and Global Japan: New Alliance in the Indo-Pacific?," *Asia Pacific Bulletin*, No. 452, *East West Centre*, January 31, 2019, https://www.eastwestcenter.org/publications/global-britain-and-global-japan-new-alliance-in-the-indo-pacific, February 16, 2021.
- 56. "Fourth Japan-UK Foreign and Defence Ministers' Meeting ("2+2")," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, February 3, 2021, https://www.mofa.go.jp/press/release/press3e\_000163.html, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 57. "China actively studying CPTPP membership: MOFCOM," *Global Times*, February 4, 2021, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202102/1214949.shtml, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 58. PA Media, "UK to apply to join free trade pact with nations on other side of world," *The Guardian*, January 30, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2021/jan/30/uk-to-apply-to-join-free-trade-pact-with-nations-on-other-side-of-world, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 59. Joseph R. Biden, Jr., "Why America Must Lead Again," *Foreign Affairs*, March/April 2020, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-01-23/why-america-must-lead-again, accessed February 16, 2021.
- 60. Patrick Wintour, "Joe Biden warning dashes UK hopes of earl US trade deal," *The Guardian*, December 2, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2020/dec/02/uk-hopes-of-early-us-trade-deal-dashed-by-biden-warning, accessed February 16, 2021.

